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ABSTRACT 

Literature on geography is replete with apologetics on its 
continuing role and relevance to contemporary issues, not least 
on environmental and resource problems and environmental 
education. This paper examines the position of geography at the 
tertiary level in the ASEAN region and highlights its basic 
strengths vis-a-vis environmental education as well as the 
challenges it is now facing. That it has a role to play in 
environmental education is the basic thesis of this paper but 
this calls for a change in approach and perspective in geography 
itself. 

Introduction 

Geography has been offered as a degree course in several 
universities in the ASEAN countries for more than 50 years. In 
Singapore, it took the form of a minor component in the Raffles 
College in the 1920s (Teo & Wong, 1991) and was upgraded to a 
degree course in 1949 at the University of Malaya at Singapore. 
Geography was offered in Malaysia since 1960 (University of 
Malaya), and in 1969/70 (in both the Universiti Sains Malaysia, 
Penang and the National University at Bangi, Selangor). In 
Indonesia, it was introduced at the Gadjah Mada University in 
1951 and at the University of Indonesia in Jakarta in 1959. In 
Thailand, the course was first taught at about the same time and 
in more departments. Brunei has a more recent history with the 
establishment of the Department of Geography in 1986, but the 
youngest geography department in the ASEAN region must certainly 
belong to the Nanyang Technological University which is just two 
and a half years old. 

While geography graduates have been trained for the general job 
markets in the civil service and the private sector, the main 
bias in the training of geography graduates is to fill teaching 
positions in schools. The training of geography teachers rather 
than professional geographers has been accorded a high priority 
(Goh & Cleary, 1991). Herein lies the importance of the topic 
under consideration. Environmental education in geography at the 
tertiary level can certainly have a far reaching goal in creating 
environmental awareness among school pupils as these teachers are 
the purveyors of such a knowledge to an extent seldom matched by 
teachers in most other disciplines, with the exception of 
biology. It is in this context that the environmental educational 
role of geography at the tertiary level should not be 
underestimated. 



This paper examines the rol~ and position of geo9raphy vis-a-vis 
environmental education ~n a world that ~s increasingly 
experiencing serious environmental problems. The ASEAN region 
also has not been spared from such environmental problems, the 
effects of which are generally confined to within each nation's 
borders but at times may spill over national boundaries. Some of 
these problems in each of the ASEAN countries will be briefly 
reviewed. A brief examination of the programmes of some 
geography departments in ASEAN universities and the books 
available to support the environmental components of these 
programmes will be attempted highlighting their present and 
potential contributions to environmental awareness and education 
of students. This latter aspect may be more difficult·to assess 
objectively, given the variety of languages used as the media of 
instruction in these ASEAN nations. 

The Content of Geography - general com.Jnants 

The central preoccupation of geography has been the earth and its 
inhabitants (flora, fauna and man), and the relationship between 
man and land in a geographical space. While space can be viewed 
from a micro scale size of a metre square portion of a soil 
catena to the macro-scale continent, the precise spatial 
reference in geography has been the 'region'. It ·.~.s within this 
region, be it physical or natural, economic, or a region which 
defines the limits of a sphere of influence (such as an urban 
node), that geography provides the most effective synthesis of 
knowledge and analysis. The multi-disciplinary approach towards 
the analysis of a region has traditionally given rise to regional 
geography but the synthetical approach, bringing both the human 
and environmental components, has given birth to ~. more advanced 
form of regional science or regional planning Thi~ grPater 
awareness anr:! relevance of regional analysis · n geo~_.:aphy is 
based on the recognition that much of the human and physical 
constructs can be integrated within a regional focus. 

This last capability is the strength of geography which has not 
been duplicated by any other sciences. In the words of Entrikin 
(1991) " In the synthesis of heterogenous phenomena according to 
their relations in space, geographers have drawn together 
elements of the world that tend to be analytically separated in 
the theoretical perspectives of other sciences." 

However, the above strength of geography has not been widely 
appreciated in the general perception of the subject. More often 
than not, the general perception of geography is that of a 
discipline that deals with places and that the subject is a 
effective dispenser of knowledge of these places, conveniently 
divided into human and physical geography. 

This lack of appreciation stems partly from the inherent weakness 
of geography itself which divides itself conveniently into human 
and physical geography. Techniques and skills learnt are meant 
to facilitate and enhance the understanding of those two parts. 
This rather neat division of human and physical geography 
presents a danger of an unnecessary and false dichotomy wherein 
such a cleavage is wholly antithetic to geography and is false 
to its central aim (Ibid, 1991). 
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Another weakness is seen in the criticism often levelled against 
geography for the lack of rigour i.n the various sub-diciplines 
within its subject. While much progress has been made in the 
environmental considerations of geography f the rather rigid focus 
of the environmental component within the traditional confines 
of the subject has been also its archiles heel. The separation 
of physical geography into the various sub-branches, lacking in 
the rigour of those sciences, has often proven to be a 
disadvantage to geographers. 

Despite those weaknesses above, it cannot be denied that 
geography is well anchored i.n environmental science for far 
longer than many recently evolved environmental studies. 'Geo' 
and 'graphy' established the science and knowledge of the earth, 
and necessarily of the earth's environment. 

The progress of geography, though slow in the early years, has 
been boosted with the advent of the computer. This new tool has, 
since the seventies, made possible a more detailed scrutiny of 
natural processes based on large data bases. Such subjects as 
geomorphology, climatology and hydrology have benefitted much 
from this development. 

Environmental concerns within ABEAN 

Problems of the environment and resource use in the ASEAN 
countries have received much attention in the past two decades~ 
The early seventies marked the beginning of concerted effort on 
the part of the public through non-governmental organisatioQs in 
championing environmental issues. The great desire for economic 
growth has resulted in the neglect of environmental impacts of 
development, to such an extent that by the end of the decade, the 
repercussions had became too serious to ignore. The depletion of 
natural resources, degradation of forest, aquatic and marine 
ecosystems, and water, air and noise pollution in urban areas, 
floods and diseases have given rise to a greater awareness and 
concern for these issues (Balasubramaniam, 1985; Chelliah, 1983, 
1985). In Malaysia, for example, the Third Malaysia Plan (1975-
80), for the first time laid down the country's environmental 
policy vis-a-vis development objectives. These policies have 
become necessary as environmental costs have been high not only 
in terms of the damage incurred but also large financial 
allocations required for their mitigation. These issues will be 
elaborated on country-by-country basis belowo 

Rapid economic development since the sixties has seen Malaysia 
make tremendous progress in the various sectors of her economy 
but these have not been without serious environmental problems. 
Large-scale land development to accommodate new settlers has 
resulted in a rapid decline in forest acreage. The 'Resource 
Frontier' strategy based on the use of vast land resources was 
adopted to achieve development goals. Thus continued efforts at 
opening up of vast tracts of jungle land was no longer confined 
to the plantation companies; the government through the state and 
federal agencies was the main planner and implementer of large 
land development schemes. 
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While large scale land clearance led to a rapid decline in 
natural forest acreage, uncontrolled forest exploitation and 
logging activities have caused the deterioration of the forest 
ecosystems that remain (Goh, 1982). Repeated logging of lowland 
forests compelled this activity to move to steeper slopes. 
Logging techniques employed were destructive of the surrounding 
trees and soils while the lack of downstream value-added 
activities resulted in much wastage of wood material at the saw
milling stage. The interplay of market forces which sometimes 
resulted in the poor demand of certain species, saw logged timber 
of those species left to rot at logging sites. Some of these 
problems have been addressed since then when more stringent 
measures and guidelines were imposed on logging activities and 
wood exports. Greater downstream activities saw higher value
added products being exported. However, the problem of forest 
degradation remains as the rate of reafforestation has not been 
commensurate with timber exploitation so much so that there was 
a real fear that Malaysia would be a net importer of tropical 
hardwoods in the near future. 

In the agricultural sector, processing of latex and palm oil 
seeds is a most pollutive activity resulting in serious water 
pollution of streams and rivers. The discharge of wastes into the 
natural water courses resulted in a drastic deterioration of 
river water quality. Together with other factory and human waste 
discharges, and heavy sediment inputs from soil erosion, many 
river systems in Peninsular Malaysia became seriously 
contaminated and some were regarded 'dead'. 

Attempts were made to rehabilitate these water courses and 
various strategies towards reducing discharges into the natural 
water courses were initiated through both direct and legal means. 
Working towards various water quality standards over different 
lag time periods, factories were required by law to reduce the 
discharge of such wastes until an acceptable minimum is attained 
through "polluter-pays-principle". 

Other major environmental problems included marine, air and noise 
pollution. Sea pollution particularly of the Straits of Malacca 
through waste discharges, bilge discharges from oil tankers as 
well as oil spills from tanker accidents of which the Showa Maru 
(oil spillage of 5000 tons in 1975) and Diego Silang (6000 tons 
in 1976) was of serious concern. 

While the above reflects the nature of environmental and 
pollution problems in Malaysia, of greater relevance to geography 
were at least four main issues which received wide coverage in 
the local and international media. The first was with regard to 
the Endau-Rompin Forest which was designated as a nature reserve, 
but illegal logging took place in its central part by influential 
parties in the state of Pahang. The second case concerned the 
disposal of toxic wastes from a factory in Perak. The nearness 
of the waste dumps to settlements and its questionable 
effectiveness for long term storage resulted in the affected 
parties taking legal action against the company. The third case 
involved the future development of the Penang Hill. The extensive 
development proposed for the hill would cause damage to the 
ecosystem and serious soil erosion. Expressions of public concern 
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(Khor et al, 1991) led to the scaling down of the proposed plan. 
The last case which attracted international attention concerns 
logging in the interior of Sarawak which affected the livelihood 
of the Penans. The close relationship between man and land in 
this case could lend itself to rigorous geographical study, 
politics of logging aside. 

Thailand 

The problems of the environment in Thailand very much relate to 
the rapid forest depletion, soil erosion and mass movement, rural 
poverty, urban congestion with its associated problems of air and 
noise pollution, and garbage production and disposal. 

The forest acreage of Thailand has dwindled drastically over the 
last three decades. From 53 % of total land area being covered 
by forest in 1961, the acreage declined to 38 % by 1973 and 
almost 25 % by 1977. There is reason to believe that this rate 
of decline continued to the present and only recently after a 
massive landslide disaster which killed many villagers that steps 
have been taken to curb this destruction. Several reasons have 
been put forward to account for this rapid and rather wasteful 
utilization of forest lands. These are rapid population growth 
leading to a higher demand for agricultural land, the use of low 
technology traditional methods of cultivation practices, illegal 
logg·ing without reafforestation, shifting cultivation and illegal 
possession of land (Setamanit, 1987). 

Soil erosion poses another major problem in Thailand and this ~s 
associated with forest depletion, agricultural land use and 
shifting cultivation. 

Water pollution of rivers has significantly reduced the potential 
water resources which could otherwise be tapped for different 
purposes. Heavy sedimentation has affected storage of reservoirs 
and their dry season capacities. Water pollution sources in large 
rivers flowing through high density population areas and through 
Bangkok come mainly from industrial and human generated wastes. 

Another water resource problem is related to ground water use for 
the Bangkok Metropolitan Area. Excessive exploitation of this 
resource has significantly reduced the ground water level by 
about 2.4 m per year, leading to subsidence of land within a 
radius of about 20-30 km of 40-60 em per annum. In the 
southeastern part of Bangkok, the subsidence rate was about 10 
em annually. This lowering of the land in the Bangkok area makes 
the city more vulnerable to flooding. Floods causing economic 
disruption to the city life have occurred more frequently and 
have affected larger areas in recent years than before. 

Indonesia 

Environmental problems in Indonesia vary in severity from island 
to island depending on population pressure, economic development 
and history. On the island of Java environmental problems take 
the form of land degradation associated with cultivation on 
slopes, high population pressure, and rapid urbanisation with its 
attendant problems of air pollution, water pollution and garbage 
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disposal. In the other islands, environmental problems are 
related to forest land exploitation due to logging, forest 
clearance for new settlements in the Transmigration programme 
(particularly in Kalimantan) and illegal exploitation of the 
forested areas. In Sumatra and Kalimantan in particular, the use 
of fire for burning of trees has resulted in disastrous outbreaks 
of forest fires. An event of enormous proportion occurred in 
Kalimantan in 1974 when several million hectares were literally 
wiped out by fire, and more recently in several places in 
Kalimantan and southern sumatra. While the direct effect of 
forest fires is the damage caused to immediate ecosystem~ the 
indirect effects were felt in neighbouring countries when haze 
and soot blanketed the sky for a week or more. 

From the environmental education perspective, this country is 
also noted for the varied and frequent natural disasters which 
have far reaching environmental, economic and social 
repercussions. The proportions of the various types of natural 
disasters to the total occuring during 1981-90 decade are 
summarised in Figure 1. 

Philippines 

While the other three larger countries of ASEAN have recently 
benefitted from rapid economic development and therefore, they 
can now pay more attention to tackling environmental problems in 
their own country, the Philippines is still a long way from doing 
so. A large and fast growing population, widespread poverty, and 
intensive landuse and uncontrolled resource exploita~ion have 
resulted in various kinds of environmental problems on land as 
well as in the surrounding seas. Urban centres too face severe 
problems of water and air pollution and garbage disposal. 

Besides anthropogenically induced, environmental problems in this 
country are partly due to natural causes. Flooding often 
associated with typhoons has been a constant reminder of the 
vulnerability of the country to this kind of weather hazard. So 
is the problem of volcanic eruptions that can bring about 
dramatic landscape change and loss of animal and human lives and 
property. The eruption of Pinatubo, for example, caused changes 
to the environment some 100 km away from the volcano and dust 
particles affected visibility of the rest of the ASEAN countries 
for several days. Mud slides and earth slides subsequent to heavy 
rains have caused damage to property and human lives. The 
proportion of natural disasters by type from 1981-90 in the 
Philippines are summarised in Figure 2. 

Brunei 

Brunei is quite unique among the ASEAN countries in terms of its 
economy and environmental problems. Endowed with rich oil and gas 
resources, its economy, as reflected by the per capita income, 
ranks with the most developed states of the world. The rich 
hydrocarbon resources have postponed development of other 
sectors. Industrialisation is minimal, agriculture is equally 
insignificant and forestry caters to the small domestic market. 
The role played by oil and gas in the economy well overshadows 
the contributions from all the other sectors combined. In a 
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situation like this, problems of the environment such as those 
associated with landuse, agricultural practices and logging are 
not serious. However, localised problems do exist in the form of 
water pollution in the Brunei River associated with the Kampong 
Ayer Settlement, caused mainly by the discharge of household 
wastes and garbage (Goh, 1992) into the water course. Other 
environmental problems include soil erosion in and around Bandar 
Seri Begawan and along highways, and some accidental oil 
spillages and well fires during exploration of hydrocarbons (Goh, 
1991). However, the latter category is rare and well under 
control. 

Singapore 

Singapore is an island city state and problems of the environment 
are associated with urbanisation, particularly in the early days 
of her economic development. Since then most of these problems 
such as river pollution, urban flooding, air pollution, 
industrial waste discharge and noice pollution and others have 
been addressed. The management of the environment in Singapore 
has gone a long way towards making the city state green and 
environmentally healthy and friendly. Certainly the role played 
by the government in her high degree of commitment and the 
pragmatic approach in environmental management in Singapore is 
the prime contributing factor to the success of environmental 
management in this republic (Chia, 1987). The future challenge 
is how to make the cit.y state environmentally an even better 
place to live which will ensure a high quality of life. Plans are 
in place to achieve this end. No doubt, the success of 
environmental management here could serve as a model for other 
large cities in the tropics and in the world at large. 

Geoqraphy curriculum - Environmental component 

The above discussion provides a brief country-by-country overview 
of the environmental problems facing the ASEAN countries. It has 
highlighted some major environmental issues of concern but b? no 
means are these all. There are other problems which related to 
resource use conflicts, coastal zone resources management, upland 
development, etc. The brief treatment above is sufficient to 
illustrate the varied nature of environmental problems and 
resource issues in the region which could provide a rich array 
of topics for geographical examination and enquiry at the 
tertiary level. By doing so, students can have a real sense of 
what is being faced in their own country, their region and are 
able to relate them to the wider global issues. To what extent 
has this been done can only be gleaned from the syllabuses of 
some geography departments in the universities within the region. 
An attempt is made to scrutinise the effectiveness of the 
approach taken to study such issues and how relevant they have 
been in the training of undergraduates in geography. 

Tertiary Level Geography curricula - Environmental component 

That the environmental education component of the geography 
curriculum at. the tertiary level in ASEAN countries should 
include some or all of the above environmental issues is not a 
bone of contention. What becomes a cause for concern is the 
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extent and the approach taken to articulate and impart such 
knowledge. In most cases such issues are dicussed in passing in 
the teaching of systematic courses, especially those dealing with 
physical geography. Rarely environmental issues are discussed in 
depth with the view of presenting the fundamental concepts, 
principles that operate and the relationships of both the 
physical and human dimensions within a geographical context. 

Such weakness common to ASEAN has, in a way, been recognised 
Adikusumo (1990) who bemoaned the persistence of the traditional 
approach that geography has taken to impart environmental 
knowledge. He emphasised the need to establish a rationale for 
a geographical-environmental approach and to define that approach 
in both conceptual and practical terms, as well as the need for 
the geography curriculum to be designed with the awareness of 
certain conditions prevailing in one' country. 

A survey of the syllabuses of the various geography programmes 
in tertiary institutions in ASEAN would reveal the great 
similarity in the approach to the study of the environment .. 
Without fail courses such as the following will reflect this 
environmental dimension: a basic course on the physical 
environment which provides a general comprehension of the earth, 
followed by more advanced courses in hydrology, geomorphology, 
climatology, biogeography and resources and environmental 
management - while others may include others such as coastal 
geomorphology, environmental hazards, and the like. The extent 
to which these courses can be offered depends on the need to 
balance them with the human systematic components as well as the 
techniques courses. The above observation is true of 
undergraduate degree geography programmes in Malaysia, Singapore, 
Thailand, Indonesia and Brunei. 

The Geography Department, National University or Singb~ore for 
example, provides a curriculum that ensures that a geography 
graduate is sufficiently educated about the environment, man's 
interaction with it and within his own societies (Pakiam, 1982). 
The approach taken is interdisciplinary in that the various 
aspects of the environment are taught and an understanding of 
issues attempted by case studies. There is no reason to doubt 
that that objective still applies today although the range of 
courses offered may have increased somewhat. 

Of all the tertiary level geography programmes in ASEAN, the one 
in Jogjakarta is the largest and most comprehensive in terms cf 
the environmental treatment within geography, being the only 
faculty-sized geography setup in Southeast Asia. Since 1972 the 
Faculty was reorganised into seven departments viz. 
Geomorphology, Cartography, Hydrology, Social Geography, 
Economics and Natural Resources Geography, Population Geography, 
and Regional and Political Geography. A department of Remote 
Sensing was subsequently added. The Faculty was again reorganised 
in 1985. The Department of Physical Geography offers two more 
study programmes on Geomorphology and Land Resources, and 
Hydrology. The Department of Human Geography offers programmes 
on Population and Manpower Development, and Settlement Geography 
and Resources. The Department of Technical Geography teaches 
Cartography and Remote Sensing. In addition to the six study 
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programmes there is one interdepartmental study programme on 
Regional Planning and Transmigration. The Gadjah Mada University 
has become the focus of geography education and research in 
Indonesia, the environmental component comes out more strongly 
in certain departments than in others. 

At a higher level, the Gadjap Mada University may be the only one 
that systematically offers masters programmes in environmental 
science such as hydrology, remote sensing and Geographic 
Information Systems as taught courses. To a limited extent the 
relevance of geography in environmental science at such higher 
degree levels is seen in the postgraduate courses at the Asian 
Institute of Technology. 

Books & Research on the Environment in Geoqraphy in ASEAN 

The general study of environment and resource related courses in 
geography is well supported by books which are readily available. 
These books are written by ~xperts in the respective fields and 
the contents have a universal appeal and relevance. What becomes 
a matter of urgency is the need to see a wide range of books on 
the ASEAN environment and resources that could enrich tertiary 
level environmental courses in geography as well as books written 
by geographers from the perspective of the discipline. Books in 
this last category are few and far between. Books that feature 
most in one's mind are Ooi's books on petroleum resources of 
Indonesia, forestry resources in the Philippines and the tropics 
and others (Ooi, 1982, 1983, 1986, 1993), a number edited by Chia 
(1979, 1981, 1987) and other books written by other authors, on 
each of the ASEAN countries with environmental and resource 
contents. While it is useful that books written by geographers 
provide a geographer's view of things, most of environmentally 
and resource related books are written by various authors with 
other training and backgrounds. No doubt their writings would be 
useful reference materials, the need for a geographical synthesis 
and perspective would be most relevant to geography students. It . 
must be stressed, however, that the lack of books on the 
environment written by geographers does not way impede the 
progress of geography in making an important niche in 
environmental science. 

While books are a useful source of information normally written 
with different readerships in mind, research in the areas of the 
environment and resources can certainly help to revitalise 
geography's environmental stake. In this regard, much more work 
has been carried out by geographers on environmental issues and 
these are published in many different journals, but these tend 
to be confined to papers written and published in English. It may 
appear that in proportion, less papers have been published by 
geographers in Indonesia and Thailand than those from Malaysia 
and Singapore. As alluded to earlier, one reason for the 
apparent paucity of research publications on the environment by 
ASEAN geographers in general can be attributed to the 
multilingual nature of the ASEAN countries, and the lack of 
competency in one unifying language, namely English. This problem 
can be addressed jointly by the academic community of this 
regional grouping. 
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A cursory survey of papers on the environment and resources 
published in journals published within the region - the Singapore 
Journal of Tropical Geography, Malaysian Journal of Tropical 
Geography, Ilmu Alam, The Indonesia Journal of Geography, and the 
Philippine Geographical Journal - seems to indicate that the 
proportion dealing with these issues has been rather small. It 
would be fair to say that the Indonesia Geographical Journals 
contain more papers on the environment and resources than its 
counterparts in the other countries. 

The future of Geography in ASEAN universities - Environmental 
component 

The earth and man has always been the focus of study in 
geography. There is no danger of geography being branded as 
jumping on this popular 'band-wagon'. However long this study of 
the environment has been carried out in geography, geographers 
are increasingly anxious that their stake and their role is 
slowly diminishing in importance being overshadowed by the new 
environmental sciences. Obviously, the way out is not to bemoan 
this apparent loss but to find ways of reestablishing its role 
in recognising both the strengths of geography as well as its 
weaknesses. 

That geography can still reestablish it edge over many 
disciplines can be based on the following strengths its 
emphasis on spatial distributions of phenomena including the 
natural environment and environmental problems; its holistic and 
synthetical approach to the study of the earth's ~urface at 
various scales and to different degrees of complexity; its 
understanding of the relationships, processes and components 
within that geographical space; and lastly its forte in field 
work observation and investigation which today are well supported 
by modern instruments, mapping, computing, and statistical 
skills, as well as competence in the use of modelling techniques 
of the environment and man-land interactions. However, geography 
apparently suffers from an increasing separation between the 
social sciences and physical sciences and this is likely to leave 
a void of research on critical issues concerning the human 
utilization of the environment. It is just this void that 
Stoddart (1987) has drawn attention to with his plea for 
geography to focus on questions concerning the human use of land 
and resources. It is in bridging the gap between physical and 
human phenomena that geography finds its distinctive role. 

Further, subjects such as environmental degradation, pollution 
control, conservation, climatic change and resource management, 
for example, all require substantive knowledge of both physical 
processes and social practice~ An understanding of them can only 
be partial if approached purely from either the physical or the 
social sciences. Geography has a long tradition of research and 
teaching and can claim expertise in this area of the human 
occupance of the earth. This is a tradition which has ranged from 
research exclusively on physical processes operating at the 
surface of the earth, to social interpretations of landscape, and 
even cosmological considerations of the place of humanity in the 
universe. It is a tradition which we need to reclaim. When asked 
what we do, we need to be able to say with confidence that we are 
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geographers; that we tackle some of the most critical 
facing contemporary society (Unwin, 1992). 

issues 

Second, environmental education should not stop at providing 
knowledge or at creating an awareness of environmental problems 
alone. The utility of the subject should extend to its ability 
to address some of these problems in both providing a predictive 
tool as well as providing solutions to probable impacts of 
development activities. It is on the strength of its 
contributions towards solving some development problems that the 
future status of the subject as an environmental science will 
depend on. Douglas (1992) alluded to three characteristics ~hich 
geographers working on environmental issues require. These are: 

a. specialist knowl~dge and technical skills 

b. a broad outlook and an ability to think laterally on 
other subjects within geography 

c. awareness of the need to be active, political and 
protective in order to advance the cause of their 
discipline (italics mine) 

Finally, in the general awareness of man-land interaction over 
the.ages and the impact society has on the environment and vice
versa, geography can serve as an instrument for the inculcation 
of values and hence help create a responsible citizenry that is 
enlightened and articulate in so far as the environment, natural 
resources and human activities are concerned. The awareness•of 
place in geography for example, serves as an important component 
of our sense of identity as subjects of a country. The 
geographer's aim of accurately representing places can go a long 
way to creating concerns for the environment, social action and 
cultural identity. 

Having said the above, the reality of geography in many ASEAN · 
countries is one of pessimism (See Adikusumo, 1990; Pongprayoon, 
1990; Voon, 1990). It appears that the future of geography in the 
ASEAN region trancends the question as to whether it could be 
recognised to play an important and relevant role as an 
environmental science. The reality on the ground is that 
geography in schools has seen the onset of its decline if not its 
demise. In the Philippines, it is safe to say that geography, as 
we know it, has not been strong. In Malaysia, geography in the 
secondary schools faces stiff competition from other arts 
subjects of which history is favoured by the Ministry Education 
for its nation building 'relevance' which essentially precludes 
students from choosing geography. As a result many geography 
departments and resource rooms within secondary schools in the 
country have been closed and geography-trained teachers, seeing 
the writing on the wall as far as their career development is 
concerned, have voluntarily opted to teach other subjects. This 
situation seems irreversible and which does not auger well for 
geography at the tertiary level. In Thailand, the position is 
also no longer strong. Geography has lost its place as an 
essential element in the new core curriculum in secondary 
schools. The reduction of geography education in the Thai scene 
drastically diminishes the previous teaching prominence of the 
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subject. At the higher level geography departments have greater 
freedom to design the curriculum but suffers from weak enrolments 
(Pongprayoon, 1991). The same could be said of Brunei and 
Indonesia too. Only in Singapore is the position of geography 
better than in its neighbours. It is heartening to observe the 
increasing enrolment in geography at the 'O' level as Figure 3 
shows. 

conclusion 

Geography as a discipline, normally within the arts and social 
sciences or humanities, has been accorded its rightful place in 
tertiary institutions in all .A.SEAN countries in the ·past. That 
it has played a significant role in the training of graduates to 
fill government and private sector employment leaves us in no 
doubt of its efficacy and relevance. However, of late its utility 
value has been questioned and its position slowly eroded as to 
give cause for serious concern. The rather superficial perception 
of its worth in this modern world which emphasises technology
related sciences at the expense of such synthesis of man-land 
relationships has led to geography's steady decline. 

There is no doubt that geography is on the defensive and 
literature on its role and relevance has been profuse with 
apologetics. While some have changed with the times and adopted 
new suits of environmental science or social science, many still 
vigorously defend its status quo with the proviso that geography 
must adapt to modern times and present day needs of society. In 
this latter sense, the slowness to adapt to changes by geography 
departments in most ASEAN universities has meant a lost 
opportunity and may soon result in it being sidelined. 

We are fortunate that in Singapore geography is recognised as 
being relevant to society but relevance may not be good enough 
when measured in terms of actual value that the graduates can 
generate to the overall GOP. 

However all is not lost. Geography can still be made relevant in 
its applied aspects vis-a-vis the environment. Branches of 
physical geography like geomorphology, climatology, hydrology, 
biogeography, etc have increasingly become applied in nature. It 
goes without saying then that geography must continue to 
integrate both natural processes and anthropogenic activities. 
Only in this context will the utility of the subject become 
significant and recognised. Geography has the potential of 
providing answers to some applied developmental problems, as it 
has the ability of predicting impacts and proposing alternatives. 
Also, it is inevitable that the applied aspects of geography have 
become important in view of the rapid decline of natural 
landscapes. 

While there is no denial the close link between geographical 
knowledge and environmental education, in the present situation 
when the environment and resources of the earth have become so 
crucial to life, environmental issues can no longer be 
accommodated within any traditional mould or treatment of the 
subject. This new development calls for new perspectives and 
approaches in geography vis-a-vis environmental education without 
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necessarily sacrificing the geographic! perspective of viewing 
things. 

With greater human occupation and resource exploitation of land 
and sea concomitant with population increase, consumption and 
waste output, the world today is under great pressure of resource 
depletion, ecosystem degradation, and manu other diverse 
environmental problems. These problems are no longer localised 
nor are they confined to inidividual countries in which those 
problems occur. Today environmental problems have taken a global 
dimension and that an international approach is necessary to help 
mitigate them. The ASEAN countries are not exempt from such 
problems. Geographers within the region must also rise to the 
occasion and apply the expertise and tools gained from their 
discipline and bring them to bear on these measures in a most 
convincing and confident manner. 
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